SOUTHAMPTON CITY COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE EXTRAORDINARY COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 11 OCTOBER 2021

Present:

The Mayor, Councillor Houghton
The Sheriff, Councillor Rayment
Councillors Magee, Moulton, Vassiliou, D Galton, Denness, Stead, P Baillie,
J Baillie, Bell, Bogle, Bunday, Chaloner, Coombs, Cooper, Fielker,
Fitzhenry, Fuller, G Galton, S Galton, Guthrie, Hammond, Hannides,
B Harris, L Harris, Harwood, Kataria, Kaur, Laurent, Leggett (except items
27-31 and 35-37), Professor Margetts, Mitchell, Noon, Dr Paffey, W Payne,
Prior, Renyard, Savage, Shields, Spicer, Streets, Vaughan, White and
Windle

27. APOLOGIES

It was noted that apologies had been received from Councillors Guest, McEwing and J Payne.

28. MINUTES

RESOLVED that the minutes of the Meetings held on 21st July, 2021 be approved and signed as a correct record.

29. ANNOUNCEMENTS FROM THE MAYOR AND LEADER

Announcements from the Mayor:

(i) Afghan Refugees

Members, I would like to recognise the incredible contribution from staff across the council, working in partnership with colleagues from the NHS, voluntary sector and central government departments, in supporting a large group of Afghan evacuees who arrived in our city 3 weeks ago at very short notice as part of the Afghan resettlement scheme. Operation Warm Welcome has seen the council work tirelessly to support these families, who have come to the UK to start a new life. We are currently looking after our Afghan friends whilst more permanent arrangements are made to secure them accommodation in the UK. It has been a truly heart-warming effort from many people across the council in supporting and caring for these individuals, and I know from the responses received they are incredibly grateful to the city council and other local organisations who are helping them.

(ii) Death of Greg Gilbert

Members, it is with sadness I announce the recent passing of Greg Gilbert – front man for the Delays and an artist. He is represented in the Art Gallery collection and his work is on show in the Art Gallery at the moment as part of a new exhibition. I am pleased to

say that a picture of it on display was sent to him when he was in the hospice so he did see it just before he died. Council stood for a minute's silence.

(ii) The Mayor reflected on events in the City over the past weeks many of which were returning following the pandemic restrictions, including the Southampton Boat Show, the ABP Southampton Marathon, Reclaim Festival, Music in the City and the Solent University graduation celebrations.

Announcements from the Leader:

(i) Change to Cabinet responsibilities

I'd like to formally announce a change in Cabinet responsibilities for Waste and Open Spaces (City Services) from Cllr Steve Galton to Cllr Rob Harwood.

(ii) City of Culture Bid 2025

In addition, I'd like to take a moment to mention the City of Culture and send congratulations to staff and partner organisations from across Southampton who have helped us to secure a place in the final 8 of the UK City of Culture bid 2025. This is a fantastic achievement, having been up against 20 other bids, and secures our position in the next chapter of the process. City of Culture status will bring huge benefits to our city and we wish everyone involved the very best of luck as we move forward with our bid.

30. DEPUTATIONS, PETITIONS AND PUBLIC QUESTIONS

It was noted that no deputations, petitions or public questions had been received.

31. EXECUTIVE BUSINESS

The report of the Leader of the Council was submitted setting out the details of the business undertaken by the Executive.

The Leader and the Cabinet made statements and responded to questions.

The following questions were submitted in accordance with Council Procedure Rule 11.1:-

1. Life Expectancy

Question from Councillor Fielker to Councillor Fitzhenry

The gap in life expectancy between the most and least deprived neighbourhoods in Southampton is almost 10 years. Why then has your administration removed reducing this gap as a measure to success in your new corporate priorities?

Answer

The measures we chose for the plan, were selected on the basis that City Council activity had a substantial impact on the outcome/measure and the timeframe of the plan

 ie 4 years, with a focus on change in the next 2. The measure is obviously important, but not included in the Corporate Plan as life expectancy is a measure in the current Health and Wellbeing Strategy; Health and Wellbeing Strategy 2017-2025 (southampton.gov.uk).

2. Health in Planning

Question from Councillor Professor Margetts to Councillor White

What steps in the administration taking to include health as a factor in planning applications?

Answer

The issue of health and planning was referred to officers shortly after we took control of the Council and following advise it was decided that we would not pursue any planning policy changes.

3. Buses

Question from Councillor Bogle to Councillor Moulton

The Government's National Bus Strategy requires bus usage to increase beyond pre-Covid levels. Can the Cabinet Member detail what his plans are to achieve this in Southampton?

Answer

At Cabinet on 19 June 2021 it was agreed that developing an Enhanced Partnership was the most appropriate route for Southampton to increase bus patronage. The first step of this will be the submission of a Bus Service Improvement Plan (BSIP) that is going to Cabinet on 18 October before being submitted to the Department of Transport by the end of October. This sets out the vision for how we, the bus operators and stakeholders will work together to achieve aims for bus usage, reliable journeys and passenger satisfaction. Following the submission of the BSIP we will work and consult on the details of the Enhanced Partnership in advance of that coming into place in April 2022.

4. Universal Credit

Question from Councillor Dr Paffey to Councillor Vassiliou

Does the Cabinet Member accept that removing the £20 uplift of Universal Credit at the same time as the cost of living increases will have a detrimental effect on vulnerable families in Southampton?

Answer

The £20 Universal Credit uplift was part of the Government's temporary support measures brought in during the Covid-19 pandemic. Now that the temporary uplift is coming to an end, our administration is bringing in policies which will help our City's economy and support our residents to

Get Southampton Moving. Some of the other work we are doing includes:

- The Government has recently announced a £500 M Household Support fund we await further information on how much Southampton will be allocated to administer and the criteria for these funds
- During the pandemic the City administered in excess, of £3.5m to vulnerable families and those in need via a variety of Government funding initiatives including:
 - DEFRA food support for vulnerable people
 - DWP COVID local support Grant rounds 1, 2 and 3
 - Holiday, Activity and Food fund
 - Financial Support for vulnerable families and individuals who are self-isolating
- The Council continues to support and fund local welfare provision for vulnerable families and individuals via services such as those provided by SCRATCH and the Welfare Information line.

5. Bitterne Hub

Councillor Kataria to Councillor Hannides

Will the administration commit to securing the necessary budget so the Council can progress with plans for the Bitterne Hub?

Answer

The previous Administration's proposals for the Bitterne Hub would cost £30m, this would add an additional £1.7m Revenue pressure each year to cover the extra borrowing costs. The Administration does not consider this to be the most prudent use of tax payers money at a time when we need to invest in and support priority front line services, including increasing demands on Social Care for Adults and Children, and fixing our network of broken roads and pavements resulting from years of neglect by the previous Labour Administration.

Following consultation, this Administration intends to submit modified proposals for the improvement of local facilities, including the Bitterne Leisure Centre.

6. 1000 Parking Spaces

Councillor Kaur (in Councillor McEwing's absence) to Councillor Vassiliou

Can the Cabinet Member please update Council on the public consultation to determine where the 1000 new car park spaces in our estates will be built?

Answer

A project team is now in place to lead this work and they have recently finalised a list of potential sites across the city and will now be reviewing next steps towards action.

• Consultation with residents will form part of the process as each site is taken forward following similar processes as have been used previously. Residents will have

the opportunity to respond on plans for all sites. Depending upon the complexity of the scale of implementation this will range from site notices to targeted mailing of properties.

- Two schemes that were already in train have recently competed at Minster Avenue and Ozier Road, adding 21 spaces in recent weeks.
- Next steps will be to finalise the project plan and phasing of delivery and complete phase one (a further 4 sites tbc) before March 2022 with the majority being completed by end March 2023.

7. Spitfire

Councillor W Payne to Councillor Vassiliou

Having committed £500,000 of Southampton taxpayers' money to the Spitfire Memorial at the last Full Council, can the Cabinet Member for Communities, Culture and Heritage guarantee that no more council money will be sought for this project and private funding and other external grants will cover all the remaining cost?

Answer

We have allocated £500,000 to support the Spitfire Memorial Project which will be a proud monument in Southampton.

The charity are now working on producing a business plan to take the project forward. It is too soon to say if we would or would not support them further to deliver this iconic memorial, which is an integral part of our City of Culture bid, but it is our intention to support the charity to raise the required funds from private and other donations/contributions.

8. Planning

Councillor Bogle to Councillor Moulton

What is the position of this Administration with regard to the government's Planning for the Future proposals?

Answer

The Government is proposing to implement what it describes as "radical changes" to the planning system. The proposals as set out in the Planning White Paper (last year) will affect plan making processes (Local Plan), and development management processes (determination of planning applications). The proposals are intended to give greater certainty to developers to encourage them to bring forward and implement proposals for growth. The proposals also place a greater emphasis on developing "beautiful buildings". In summary, the key elements of the White Paper are:

- Changing local plans so that they provide more certainty over the type, scale and design of development permitted on different categories of land.
- Significantly decreasing the time it takes for developments to go through the planning system.

- Replacing the existing systems for funding affordable housing and infrastructure from development with a new more predictable and more transparent levy.
- Using post-Brexit freedoms to simplify and enhance the framework for environmental assessments for developments.
- Reforming the framework for locally led development corporations to ensure local areas have access to appropriate delivery vehicles to support growth and regeneration.
- Digitising a system to make it more visual and easier for local people to meaningfully engage with.

The consultation on the White Paper received over 40,000 responses and the Government has not yet published it response to the consultation. Whilst legislation on planning was anticipated to be placed before Parliament this autumn, it has been delayed following the recent changes in Cabinet. Given that we do not know the Government's response and on what will be carried forward into legislation, it is difficult to provide a view on this matter at this time.

32. MOTIONS

a) Councillor Fielker moved and Councillor Margetts seconded

Social Care Reform

Council notes the 10% rise in National Insurance tax by this Conservative Government will affect the working poor in Southampton the most. This comes as food and energy prices increase and cuts are being made to Universal Credit. Southampton families don't deserve to be hit by this triple whammy.

Council further notes that the extra money raised by this hike in National Insurance will go mainly to the NHS and does little to support adults with disabilities, improve the pay of care workers, address the crisis of staff shortages or protect the savings and investments of people who need residential care. Small business owners will be disproportionately hit and local authority budgets will be expected to plug the gap between the care cap and actual cost.

This Council believes that reform of social care can only be fixed by a fairer taxation system and fair funding to local government.

Therefore, Council resolves to:

- Commit to not cutting services in other areas that local residents rely on, to fill a gap made by government's failure to effectively reform social care.
- Call on government to guarantee to meet the costs of the social care cap, while making the taxation system fairer to reduce inequality.
- Work with the LGA and others to lobby government to set out a programme which fundamentally reforms social care.

UPON BEING PUT TO THE VOTE THE MOTION WAS DECLARED LOST.

RESOLVED: that the motion be rejected.

b) Councillor Renyard moved and Councillor Bunday seconded

Crime and Policing

Council expresses its concern at the level of crime and anti-social behaviour affecting our communities and the everyday lives of our residents who no longer feel safe in their homes and neighbourhoods.

Council condemns Government for being soft on crime and the causes of crime, and regrets how austerity measures have put a strain on local policing, which has had a negative impact for Southampton people.

Council believes Southampton residents are not getting value for money on policing and deserve better, and we therefore call on Government and the newly elected Conservative Police and Crime Commissioner to:

- Ensure Southampton residents get their fair share of necessary funding and resources needed to tackle crime and anti-social behaviour on our streets.
- Provide policing levels that go higher than pre-2010 numbers, and therefore, not just replacing police officers lost by this Government's previous police cuts.
- Value neighbourhood policing and work more closely with Southampton City Council, to bring forward a plan for 'Police Hubs' across the entire city (starting with the one being proposed for Bitterne), so that policing can be brought closer to our local communities again.

Amendment moved by Councillor Vassiliou and Councillor Moulton seconded:

Paragraph 1, first line, **delete** 'expresses its concern' and **replace** with 'is concerned' Paragraph 1, second line, **delete** 'who no longer feel safe in their homes and neighbourhoods.'

Paragraph 2, **delete** all 'Council condemns Government for being soft on crime and the causes of crime and regrets how austerity measures have put a strain on local policing, which has been a negative impact for Southampton people' and replace with 'Council welcomes extra 20,000 new police being recruited nationally. The tough new criminal justice measures being brought in by the government and action particularly in respect to domestic violence and violence against women and girls.'

Paragraph 3, first all, **delete**, 'believes' **replace** with 'resolves to ensure that' And **delete** 'are not getting' **replace** with 'get' Paragraph 3, second line, **delete**, 'deserve better, and we'

Add new paragraph 'Council resolves to ensure that Southampton residents get value for money on policing and we therefore call on Government and the newly elected Conservative Police and Crime Commissioner to:'

Delete bullet point 2 'Provide policing levels that go higher than pre-2010 numbers, and therefore, not just replacing police officers lost by this Government's previous police cuts.'

Replace with new bullet point 2 '• Ensure Southampton gets the additional police it needs as part of the extra 600 police being recruited by Hampshire Constabulary.'

Bullet point 3, second line, **delete**, 'to bring forward a plan for 'Police Hubs' across the entire city (starting with the one being proposed for Bitterne), so that policing can be brought closer to our local communities again.' **Replace** with 'by making use of the additional funding allocated by Hampshire Constabulary as part of its new ASB Task Force and also the new £500k Community Fund created in Southampton to tackle antisocial behaviour.'

Add new bullet point 4 '• Ensure policing can be brought closer to our local communities, as already being demonstrated by the welcome reopening of Bitterne Police Station."

Amended Motion to read:

Council is concerned at the level of crime and anti-social behaviour affecting our communities and the everyday lives of our residents.

Council welcomes extra 20,000 new police being recruited nationally. The tough new criminal justice measures being brought in by the government and action particularly in respect to domestic violence and violence against women and girls.

Council resolves to ensure that Southampton residents get value for money on policing and we therefore call on Government and the newly elected Conservative Police and Crime Commissioner to:

- Ensure Southampton residents get their fair share of necessary funding and resources needed to tackle crime and anti-social behaviour on our streets.
- Ensure Southampton gets the additional police it needs as part of the extra 600 police being recruited by Hampshire Constabulary.
- Value neighbourhood policing and work more closely with Southampton City Council, by making use of the additional funding allocated by Hampshire Constabulary as part of its new ASB Task Force and also the new £500k Community Fund created in Southampton to tackle anti-social behaviour.
- Ensure policing can be brought closer to our local communities, as already being demonstrated by the welcome reopening of Bitterne Police Station.

UPON BEING PUT TO THE VOTE THE AMENDMENT IN THE NAME OF COUNCILLOR VASSILIOU WAS DECLARED CARRIED.

UPON BEING PUT TO THE VOTE THE AMENDED MOTION WAS DECLARED CARRIED.

RESOLVED: that the amended motion be approved.

33. QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS TO THE CHAIRS OF COMMITTEES OR THE MAYOR

It was noted that no requests for Questions from Members to the Chairs of Committees or the Mayor had been received.

34. APPOINTMENTS TO COMMITTEES, SUB-COMMITTEES AND OTHER BODIES

Council noted that the following Members had been appointed to "Accessible Southampton" Scrutiny Inquiry Panel:-

Councillors Coombs, Guest, Rayment, Streets and Vaughan.

Council also noted that Councillor Renyard would be replaced on Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee by Councillor Kaur.

35. LOCAL GOVERNMENT BOUNDARY COMMISSION ELECTORAL REVIEW

Report of the Leader of the Council setting out the Council's commitment to the delivery of a statutory Local Government Boundary Commission Electoral Review.

RESOLVED:

- (i) That Council resolves Option B:
 - That the Council consultation submission to the Boundary Commission recommends that the Council increases its size with additional Councillors (51 in total across 17 wards an increase of 1 ward).
- (ii) That Council resolves to maintain its current electoral cycle of elections by thirds following the commencement of the electoral review from 2024 onwards.

36. <u>CIVIC HONOURS COMPETITION 2022: BID FOR LORD MAYORALTY STATUS</u>

Report of the Leader of the Council, seeking Council approval to bid for Lord Mayoralty status as part of Her Majesty The Queen's Civic Honours Competition 2022 and Platinum Jubilee celebrations.

RESOLVED that the Council bids for Lord Mayoralty status as part of the Queen's Platinum Jubilee year celebrations, to cement our status as a destination city of historic and cultural significance and to:

- Coincide with the celebration of Southampton's 800th Mayor in 2022
- Complement our City of Culture 2025 bid.

37. <u>COMMISSIONING HOUSING RELATED SUPPORT SERVICES FOR SINGLE</u> ADULTS, YOUNG PEOPLE AND YOUNG PARENTS

Report of the Cabinet Member for Communities, Culture and Heritage seeking approval of recommendations for the future procurement of Housing Related Support for young people, young parents and single vulnerable adults.

RESOLVED subject to approval of Cabinet recommendations (i) – (iii) set out in the report, to agree to the procurement of a range of HRS services for young people, young parents and vulnerable single adults. This is for a maximum period of seven years (4 years initially with option to extend for two further periods of 2 years and 1 year) and a total value from existing budgets of up to £3.66m per annum (£25.62m for the 7 year period).

RECORDED VOTE:

ABSTAINED: Councillors Bogle, Bunday, Chaloner, Coombs, Cooper, Denness, Fielker, Hammond, Kataria, Kaur, Margetts, Mitchell, Noon, Paffey, W Payne, Rayment, Renyard, Savage, Shields, Spicer and Windle.

38. <u>DOMESTIC VIOLENCE AND SEXUAL ABUSE RECOMMISSIONING OF SERVICES</u>

Report withdrawn from the agenda following the approved change in Financial Procedure Rules, there was no decision for Council to take.